### FMSO's Military DIME (M-DIME) Research Project

Tracking Russian and Chinese military influence in states around the world

## Instruments of Chinese Military Influence in Indonesia

Lucas Winter<sup>a</sup>, Jason Warner<sup>b</sup>, and Awais Hanif<sup>c</sup>



JULY 2025

U.S. Army Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO) Training and Doctrine Command (TRADOC) G-2

APPROVED FOR PUBLIC RELEASE. DISTRIBUTION IS UNLIMITED

#### **OVERVIEW OF FMSO'S M-DIME RESEARCH PROJECT**

The Military DIME (M-DIME) Research Project is a dynamic effort from researchers at the U.S. Army Training and Doctrine Command's Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO). Its goal is to provide Army leaders with a clear, comparative understanding of how China and Russia employ instruments of national power to obtain military influence around the world. The M-DIME framework is derived from the "DIME" concept, which classes instruments of national power into four types: Diplomatic, Informational, Military, and Economic. Based on this concept, the M-DIME framework gives more narrow attention to the instruments that China and Russia employ to gain military influence in third-party countries.

The M-DIME framework's purpose is to track and analyze the military influence of "Benefactor" countries (i.e. China and Russia) in select "Recipient" countries in Africa, Latin America, the Middle East, and South and Southeast Asia. Benefactor countries are assumed to engage in activities that result in them having increased military influence in Recipient countries to gain leverage over global rivals, competitors, and adversaries; for China and Russia, this means the United States. Within this framework, "military influence" is defined as the ability of a Benefactor country to shape or alter the attitudes, behaviors, and capabilities of actors within—and entities associated with—the armed forces of Recipient countries.

The M-DIME framework identifies 12 distinct instruments of national power employed by Benefactor countries to gain military influence in Recipient countries, three for each of the DIME categories. They are as follows:

#### **DIPLOMATIC INSTRUMENTS**

- D1 Defense-Related Diplomacy
- D2 International Military Education and Training
- D3 Soft Power Activities

#### **INFORMATIONAL INSTRUMENTS**

- I1 Cultural and Media Outreach, Collaboration, and Alignment
- I2 Information and Communications Technology (ICT) Support
- I3 Cooperation in Military Intelligence and Communications

#### **MILITARY INSTRUMENTS**

- M1 Formal Bilateral Military Engagements
- M2 Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements
- M3 Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements

#### **ECONOMIC INSTRUMENTS**

- E1 Arms Transfers
- E2 Technology-Sharing and Joint Production Agreements
- E3 Trade and Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors

M-DIME analysis is based on qualitative assessments of Benefactor influence in Recipient countries along each of the 12 M-DIME instruments of influence. These assessments are made for the Benefactor's **Current Influence** (assessed as Very High, High, Medium, Low, Very Low, or Unobserved) and **Projected Influence** (assessed as Increasing, Steady, Decreasing, or Unknown). Current assessments are made based on activities from 2012 to the present, while future assessments are three-year forecasts.

The bulk of activities considered in the M-DIME Research Project involve members of the armed forces or defense sector personnel in both Benefactor and Recipient countries. Such activities include formal and informal military-to-military diplomacy, security cooperation engagements, and arms transfers. However, the M-DIME Research Project also tracks and analyzes Chinese and Russian activities that employ non-military instruments of influence but ultimately bear on the decisionmaking and capabilities of the Recipient country's armed forces. Such activities include Chinese and Russian collaboration with Benefactor states in media, communications technology, and strategic sectors.

The M-DIME Research Project's findings are derived from open-source research. Each M-DIME product is produced with the collaboration of analysts from across FMSO, frequently with the assistance of non-Department of Defense subject matter experts coming from academia, think tanks, and the private sector. Given its basis in open-source research, the M-DIME Research Project has an inherent limitation. It cannot track Chinese and Russian military influence activities that are deliberately kept secret. Consequently, assessments of Chinese and Russian influence based on instruments for which secrecy is important or where information would typically be classified by the Benefactor or Recipient countries-for instance, military-technology sharing or intelligence collaboration—are acknowledged to be made with low confidence. Assessments of **Projected Influence**, unless otherwise stated, are also made with low confidence given pervasive information gaps and the potential for bilateral dynamics to quickly shift. In certain cases, assessments are not made where open-source data is considered inconclusive

In sum, the M-DIME Research Project is a tool for U.S. Army and U.S. Government personnel to better understand the instruments of national power employed by China and Russia to gain global military influence and the impact these activities have on U.S. national security interests. Over time, FMSO will expand the body of research and assessments based on this framework, increasing its comparative value across Benefactor and Recipient countries.

#### **KEY ASSESSMENTS**



#### Figure 1. M-DIME Overview

*China's current M-DIME influence in Indonesia is assessed as Low.* Some of the most important instruments contributing to China's current military influence in Indonesia include:



**Defense-Related Diplomacy (D1).** Chinese heads of state, as well as defense and diplomatic officials, have frequently engaged with their Indonesian counterparts through bilateral diplomatic engagements. A highly developed diplomatic relationship provides a platform for China to exercise and build its military influence in Indonesia.



**Trade and Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors (E3).** China gains significant economic power from being Indonesia's largest trading partner, with large investments in its energy, infrastructure, and mining industries.

*China's projected M-DIME influence in Indonesia is assessed as Steady.* Some of the most dynamic instruments informing China's projected military influence in Indonesia include:



**Cultural and Media Outreach, Collaboration, and Alignment (I1).** China's currently low-level use of this instrument is projected to increase thanks to recently signed bilateral media collaboration agreements. China is likely to use this instrument to soften historical animosity and combat negative perceptions toward ethnic Chinese Indonesians.





**Trade and Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors (E3).** China's cooperation in Indonesia's strategic sectors is expected to grow with continued investment through new projects and growing market share, further increasing China's already substantial economic power in Indonesia.

INDONESIA AT A GLANCE	
Capital	Jakarta <sup>1, a</sup>
Population	281,562,465 (2023 Estimate) <sup>2</sup>
GDP per Capita	\$12,400 (2022 Estimate) <sup>3</sup>
Head of Government	Prabowo Subianto⁴
Head of State	Prabowo Subianto⁵
Minister of Defense	Sjafrie Sjamsoeddin <sup>6</sup>
Chief of General Staff	Agus Subiyanto <sup>7</sup>
Military Expenditure (total)	\$9.384 Billion (2022 Estimate) <sup>8</sup>
Military Expenditure (% of GDP)	0.7% (2023 Estimate) <sup>9</sup>
Armed Service Branches	Army (TNI-Angkatan Darat, or TNI-AD) Navy (TNI-Angkatan Laut, or TNI-AL); includes Marine Corps (Korps Marinir, or KorMar) Air Force (TNI-Angkatan Udara, or TNI-AU) <sup>10</sup>
Active Armed Forces Personnel	Approximately 400,000 active-duty troops (300,000 Army; 60,000 Navy, including about 20,000 marines; 30,000 Air Force) (2023) <sup>11</sup>

a In 2022, the construction of a new capital called Nusantara was announced. It is expected to be completed by 2045.

Figure 2. Indonesia at a Glance.

### INTRODUCTION TO CHINA-INDONESIA RELATIONS

China and Indonesia have navigated significant volatility in their relationship, shaped by latent ethnic tensions and changes in Indonesian domestic politics. Indonesia became the first Southeast Asian nation to establish diplomatic relations with China in July 1950, shortly after its independence from the Netherlands.<sup>12</sup> Under President Sukarno, Indonesia's founding leader and first president, the country fostered enhanced economic and cultural exchanges through shared anti-imperialist goals.<sup>13, 14</sup> However, friction arose from riots against Indonesia's ethnic Chinese diaspora and China's support for the Communist Party of Indonesia (PKI).<sup>15, 16</sup> Tensions dramatically escalated after a failed 1965 coup, attributed to the PKI. The military, led by General Suharto, launched a violent crackdown on communists and ethnic Chinese, leading to the suspension of diplomatic

relations with China in 1967.<sup>17, 18</sup> Suharto seized power that year, establishing a decades-long authoritarian regime. For the remainder of the Cold War, Indonesia, under Suharto, aligned itself primarily with the West. Though official ties with China resumed in 1990, ethnic tensions lingered.<sup>19</sup> The collapse of the Suharto regime in 1998 ushered in an era of improved relations.<sup>20</sup> Post-Suharto administrations have supported engagement, emphasizing cultural exchange and economic cooperation.<sup>21</sup> These initiatives led to a China-Indonesia strategic partnership in 2005, covering trade, disaster relief, and maritime issues.<sup>22</sup> Despite China's significant economic influence today, military cooperation remains constrained by disputes over maritime claims near Indonesia's Natuna Islands and lingering skepticism within Indonesia's military regarding communist influence.<sup>23, 24</sup>

U.S. policy has emphasized the importance of the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), of which Indonesia is a member, as essential in ensuring a free and open Indo-Pacific.<sup>25, 26</sup> The United States has enhanced the potential for economic, cultural, and defense collaboration after elevating its relationship with Indonesia to a Comprehensive Strategic Partnership in November 2023 and later signing a Defense Cooperation Agreement, formalizing broad and deep bilateral engagement.<sup>27, 28</sup> The U.S. military relationship with Indonesia is robust, featuring significant arms transfers (such as F-15 fighter jets and Black Hawk helicopters),<sup>29, 30</sup> the development of a joint maritime training center,<sup>31</sup> and regular

joint military exercises.<sup>32</sup> U.S. policy considers China as a competitor with the intent and capability to reshape the current international order.<sup>33</sup> Despite China's economic influence, its defense cooperation with Indonesia is limited and has not developed to a meaningful level.<sup>34</sup> To compete with China and maintain a free and open Indo-Pacific, the United States has an interest in continuing its military partnership with Indonesia and partnering over shared strategic interests, such as denying Chinese claims near the Natuna Islands, where Indonesia's exclusive economic zone overlaps with Beijing's expansive South China Sea assertions.<sup>35, 36</sup>

### **D** - Diplomatic Instruments

China's use of diplomatic instruments in Indonesia is extensive and significant. Bilateral meetings between heads of state and high-ranking defense officials are numerous, focusing on broad issues and areas of collaboration. China has utilized different activities to practice soft power in Indonesia, but maritime incidents near the Natuna Islands hamper these efforts. Participation in Chinese military programs and institutions by Indonesian personnel remains limited, but China has looked to host study trips for Indonesian military academies and has provided funding for Indonesian personnel to learn Mandarin.

#### **D1: Defense-Related Diplomacy**

#### Current Influence: High

#### Projected Influence: Steady

- Since 2012, Indonesian heads of state have frequently met with their Chinese counterparts, though discussions of security issues appear to be limited.
  - » In 2012,<sup>37, 38</sup> Indonesian President Susilo Bambang Yudhoyono met twice with his Chinese counterpart, Hu Jintao. In 2013, President Yudhoyono met with President Xi Jinping.<sup>39</sup>
  - » In 2014,<sup>40</sup> 2015,<sup>41, 42</sup> 2016,<sup>43</sup> 2017,<sup>44</sup> 2018,<sup>45</sup> 2019,<sup>46</sup> 2022,<sup>47</sup> and 2023,<sup>48, 49</sup> Indonesian President Joko Widodo met with Xi. Additionally, in 2024,<sup>50</sup> the first state visit of President Prabowo Subianto was to China, where he met with Xi.
  - » Although the heads of state have met frequently, discussions are limited on security issues, with broad references being made on jointly promoting stability through collaborating on issues of defense, cyber security, and counterterrorism.<sup>51, 52</sup>
- Chinese and Indonesian defense ministers have sought to expand on the bilateral 2013 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership and improve defense cooperation.
  - » Chinese and Indonesian defense ministers have expressed hopes of building on the Comprehensive Strategic Partnership they established in 2013.<sup>53</sup>
  - » Ministerial meetings have emphasized improving joint training, defense industrial cooperation, and ensuring regional security.<sup>54, 55</sup>
- For over a decade, China and Indonesia have held annual meetings between defense officials to expand cooperation between their defense industries; however, details are limited.
  - » Since 2012, China and Indonesia have held annual meetings involving high-ranking defense officials to focus on identifying areas of cooperation between their defense industries.
  - » These meetings are part of Indonesia's efforts to modernize its military and industrial base through technology transfers, joint development, and production.<sup>56, 57</sup>



- Chinese influence via this instrument is expected to remain steady over the next three years. Current president and former defense minister Subianto has stated he will continue close engagement with China.
  - » In April 2024, as Defense Minister and President-Elect, Subianto visited Xi in Beijing and said he "fully supports the development of closer Indonesia-China relations and wishes to continue President Widodo's policy of friendship with China," viewing the country as an important partner in defense cooperation.<sup>58</sup>

#### D2: International Military Education and Training Programs

#### Current Influence: Low

**Projected Influence: Steady** 

- There is limited open-source data on the number of Indonesian military personnel studying at Chinese institutions, but the available data indicates a small number of Indonesian personnel at Chinese military institutions and programs.
  - » Since 2014, it is estimated that roughly 12 Indonesian military personnel have attended Chinese institutions and programs annually.<sup>59</sup>
- A long history of repressing the Mandarin language in Indonesia stifled language development among its military personnel, however, new courses, partly supported by China, have been established to reverse this trend.
  - » Under President Suharto's New Order era from 1966 to 1998, Chinese language and culture were curtailed, limiting language exchanges.<sup>60, 61</sup>
  - » Indonesia has established intensive Mandarin courses for its military personnel,<sup>62</sup> which have been supported by the Chinese Ministry of Defense through the provision of grants<sup>63</sup> and instructors.<sup>64</sup>
- Indonesian officers have participated in trips to China organized by the Indonesian Army Command and General Staff College to study its military systems and learn from Chinese officials.
  - » In 2015, 50 Indonesian officers visited Beijing to engage with a Chinese defense company and military institutions, such as the National Defense University.<sup>65</sup>
- Chinese influence via this instrument is expected to remain steady over the next three years. Although bilateral meetings have referenced improving education and military training programs, there is no comprehensive data to show an increase in Indonesian personnel participating in Chinese military programs.

#### **D3: Soft Power Activities**



Current Influence: Low

Projected Influence: Steady

- Chinese defense companies have frequently attended a biennial Defense Expo hosted by Indonesia, but potential influence gains are likely diluted by the large number of countries represented in the expo.
  - » Since 2004, the Indonesian Ministry of Defense has hosted the Indo Defense Expo & Forum, a

biennial event attended by representatives from dozens of countries focused on showcasing and selling defense technology.<sup>66</sup>

» Chinese delegates have attended the expo in previous years.<sup>67, 68</sup>

• Chinese naval ships and their personnel have visited and engaged with their Indonesian counterparts at port and provided humanitarian assistance to the local population.

- » In July 2018, a Chinese naval task force comprising three ships stopped at the Tanjung Priok Port in Jakarta for a technical stop; Chinese personnel visited the area to have a "better understanding of the local history and culture and ethnic customs."<sup>69</sup>
- » In November 2022, a Chinese naval hospital ship visited Indonesia, carrying out diagnoses and treatments of diseases for hundreds of locals at Tanjung Priok.<sup>70, 71</sup>
- » In September 2023, the training ship Qi Jiguang conducted a three-day goodwill visit to Indonesia.<sup>72</sup> Chinese sailors visited Indonesian naval academies and museums and engaged in exchanges and sporting activities with their Indonesian counterparts.<sup>73</sup>
- Chinese naval ships assisted a salvage operation for an Indonesian submarine that sank in the Bali Sea, an event that drew significant domestic and international attention.
  - » In 2021, the Indonesian submarine KRI Nanggala, sank during a live-fire exercise, resulting in the deaths of 53 crewmembers on board.<sup>74</sup>
  - » The search operation drew significant attention with the hashtag "#KRINanggala402" as of April 2021, garnering 10.7 million tweets.<sup>75</sup>
  - » In May 2021, China dispatched three naval ships to assist Indonesia with the salvage operation of the submarine.<sup>76</sup>

# • The overlap of China's nine-dash line and Indonesia's exclusive economic zone has created incidents between Indonesian naval vessels and the Chinese coast guard and fishing boats near the Natuna Islands.

- » Indonesia and China have agreed that there is no territorial dispute between them over the South China Sea.<sup>77</sup> However, there is an overlap between Indonesia's exclusive economic zone and China's nine-dash line, which Indonesia rejects.<sup>78, 79</sup>
- » The Indonesian Navy has frequently sent ships to monitor and confront Chinese Coast Guard vessels and fishing boats near the resource-rich Natuna Islands.<sup>80, 81</sup>
- Chinese influence via this instrument is expected to remain steady over the next three years. Although China uses numerous tools to practice soft power on Indonesia's security apparatus, disputes near the Natuna Islands curtail its efforts.

### I - Informational Instruments

China's use of informational instruments to gain military influence in Indonesia is multifaceted and growing. Chinese media outlets and officials have established a strong presence and relationships among Indonesian outlets. Although anti-Chinese and anti-Communist elements remain significant in Indonesia, public and elite opinion of China has improved and remains relatively high. Setbacks in space cooperation are overshadowed by the achievements of Chinese firms like Huawei and ZTE, which have established a significant presence in the Indonesian market and have closely collaborated with the Indonesian government.

#### 11: Cultural and Media Outreach, Collaboration, and Alignment

#### Current Influence: Low

#### Projected Influence: Increasing

- Chinese media groups have signed collaboration agreements with Indonesian media outlets and have purchased ad space to have their articles republished.
  - » In November 2023, Indonesian media outlet Metro TV and China Media Group, a statecontrolled conglomerate, signed a cooperation agreement to exchange content and provide training for their journalists.<sup>82</sup>
  - » Indonesian and Chinese state-owned news outlets Antara and China Daily signed a memorandum of understanding (MoU) for future collaboration.<sup>83</sup> The Deputy Editor-in-Chief of China Daily stated that their goal, in collaboration with Antara, was to promote the narrative of China-Indonesia friendship and boost cultural exchanges between the two countries.<sup>84</sup>
  - » Metro TV and Antara have established cooperation with the Chinese state news agency, Xinhua.<sup>85</sup> In December 2019, Xinhua and Antara announced they would collaborate on translating Mandarin articles into Indonesian.<sup>86</sup>
  - » The Chinese media outlets Xinhua and China Daily have bought ad space in The Jakarta Post to republish their articles.<sup>87,88</sup>
- Chinese diplomatic officials have written numerous op-eds and engaged in interviews with Indonesian media outlets highlighting China-Indonesia relations and pushing pro-Chinese narratives.
  - » Chinese ambassadors to Indonesia and other diplomatic officials have published numerous op-eds in Indonesian media outlets arguing for China's diplomacy,<sup>89, 90</sup> countering criticism of China<sup>91, 92</sup> and highlighting the development of China-Indonesia relations and cooperation.<sup>93, 94</sup>
  - » Chinese diplomatic officials have participated in interviews with Indonesian outlets discussing China-Indonesia diplomatic<sup>95, 96</sup> and economic relations,<sup>97, 98</sup> and on the Taiwan question.<sup>99, 100</sup>
- Indonesian public opinion of China is high and has improved in recent years, with many elites believing bilateral relations will improve. A 2023 Pew Research Survey found that 49 percent of Indonesians had a favorable opinion of China, while 25 percent held an unfavorable opinion.<sup>101</sup>
  - » A 2024 survey by a Singaporean research institute, whose respondents were domestic elites of Indonesia, found that if forced to choose, 73 percent would align ASEAN with China over the United States.<sup>102</sup>



- » In the same survey, around 68 percent of respondents expected Indonesia's relations with China to improve, an increase from the 41 percent of respondents who felt the same in 2023.<sup>103</sup>
- Domestic anti-Chinese sentiment remains high, with significant portions of the Indonesian public and political elite skeptical of Chinese Indonesians.
  - » A 2022 poll by the same Singaporean research institute found that 65 percent of Indonesians thought Chinese Indonesians had "too much influence in the economy," and 50.8 percent thought they were "too influential in politics.<sup>104</sup>
  - » Political elites have alleged that rivals are communists or sympathetic to communism<sup>105,106</sup> for political purposes.<sup>107, 108</sup>

# • After the 1965 coup attempt, anti-Communist sentiments became prominent among some Indonesian military officials, an ideological legacy that remains present but has waned in recent years.<sup>109</sup>

- » In 2016, a symposium was held on the 1965 coup; its attendants included retired TNI personnel and former Defense Minister and General Ryamizard Ryacudu, who sought to set the facts straight on the PKI and claimed that a previous symposium on the subject was far too left-wing and sympathetic to the PKI.<sup>110, 111</sup>
- » In 2021, former head of the Indonesian National Armed Forces (TNI), Gatot Nurmantyo, alleged that Communist elements had infiltrated the TNI.<sup>112, 113</sup> The TNI later denied Nurmantyo's allegations.<sup>114</sup>
- » However, in March 2022, then head of the TNI, Andika Perkasa, announced that descendants of PKI members would no longer be banned from joining the armed forces.<sup>115, 116</sup> Andika stated that he was fully certain that PKI would not rise again.<sup>117</sup>

### • A popular Indonesian news aggregator owned by the Chinese firm ByteDance was reported to have censored news articles critical of the Chinese government.

- » Reuters reported that ByteDance censored content on the Indonesian news aggregator app, Baca Berita, from 2018 to 2020.<sup>118</sup>
- » Articles with keywords like "Tiananmen" and "Mao Zedong," as well as articles covering tensions between Indonesia and China over the Natuna Islands, were removed.<sup>119</sup>
- » By the end of 2019, Baca Berita had 30 million downloads and 8 million monthly active users.<sup>120</sup>
- Chinese influence via this instrument is expected to increase over the next three years. Despite the persistence of significant internal anti-Chinese and anti-communist sentiment, China has successfully established media influence within Indonesia, and public opinion toward China has improved in recent years.

#### 12: Information and Communications Technology (ICT) Support

#### Current Influence: Medium Projected Influence: Increasing

- Indonesian officials are receptive to cooperating with Chinese firms to promote 5G in Indonesia, with some firms holding a significant market share in Indonesia.
  - » A report by the Carnegie Endowment found that Huawei was the largest supplier, with 31.7 percent market share, in the Indonesian telecom carrier equipment market.<sup>121</sup>
  - » In September 2023, Communication and Information Minister Budie Arie Setiadi stated that Indonesia was open to cooperation in promoting 5G in Indonesia with firms like China Mobile.<sup>122</sup>

### • Chinese firms Huawei and ZTE have established training centers and programs to develop human resources in Indonesia for ICT sectors.

- » Huawei and ZTE have established training centers<sup>123, 124</sup> and programs<sup>125, 126</sup> in Indonesia to improve the human resources in Indonesia's ICT sectors.
- » Huawei has formed partnerships with the Indonesian government to provide training and resources to improve Indonesia's cybersecurity efforts.<sup>127, 128</sup>
- » In December 2020, Huawei signed an MoU with the Indonesian government that included the training of 100,000 individuals in 5G and cloud sectors, as well as technological cooperation with Indonesian telecom firms.<sup>129</sup>
- Indonesia has sought to improve collaboration with China on AI, although details are limited.
  - » The Indonesian government has looked to improve cooperation with China to promote and develop an AI ecosystem in Indonesia.<sup>130, 131</sup>
- The failed launch of an Indonesian satellite by a Chinese company has reportedly pushed Indonesia towards American companies.
  - » In May 2017, the Chinese firm China Great Wall Industry Corporation (CGWIC) and the Indonesian firm Palapa Satelit Nusa Sejahtera (PSNS) agreed to a contract where CGWIC would build and launch a satellite for PSNS, valued at \$220 million.<sup>132, 133</sup>
  - » However, the April 2020 launch of the CGWIC satellite failed.<sup>134, 135</sup>
  - » The failed launch was reported to have marked a shift by Indonesia toward American companies like SpaceX.<sup>136</sup>
- Chinese influence via this instrument is expected to increase over the next three years. Although Indonesian collaboration with Chinese space companies is likely to decline, Chinese firms like Huawei and ZTE have established strong roots within Indonesia and are expected to continue playing a major role in the ICT sector.

#### 13: Cooperation in Military Intelligence and Communications

#### Current Influence: Unobserved

Projected Influence: Unknown

- Despite an MoU and vague references to intelligence cooperation, there is no reported opensource information about intelligence sharing and cooperation between China and Indonesia.
  - » References have been made to the Comprehensive Strategic Partnership between Indonesia and China, in which there can be cooperation through intelligence sharing on issues such as counterterrorism.<sup>137</sup>
  - » In November 2023, an MoU was signed by Indonesia's National Counterterrorism Agency and China's Ministry of Public Security to cooperate on counterterrorism "in the fields of information, experience, best practices..."<sup>138</sup>
- Projected Chinese influence via this instrument is unknown because of the lack of observed activities.

### **M - Military Instruments**

China's use of military instruments to gain influence is limited. Bilateral engagements are few, and the potential for further collaboration has been stymied by tensions over the South China Sea. Although China has participated in multilateral exercises with Indonesia, the sheer size and focus of these exercises make any influence gains minimal. The focus of their Comprehensive Strategic Partnership is largely centered on economic collaboration, with broad and limited references to defense cooperation.



#### Current Influence: Low

**Projected Influence: Steady** 

- From 2011 to 2014, Indonesia and China held joint military exercises focused on counterterrorism; however, the exercises were reportedly discontinued in 2015 due to Indonesia and China's tensions in the South China Sea.
  - » In 2012,<sup>139</sup> 2013,<sup>140</sup> and 2014,<sup>141</sup> China and Indonesia held joint military exercises called "Sharp Knife" that focused on counterterrorism and included Indonesian special forces and the PLA.
  - » The exercises ended in 2015, reportedly due to Indonesia's South China Sea tensions with China.<sup>142</sup>
- Since 2014, there has been one reported instance of Chinese and Indonesian naval forces conducting joint exercises.
  - » In 2021, China and Indonesia held a joint naval exercise off the coast of Jakarta, with the exercises focusing on communication, search and rescue, and maneuvers.<sup>143</sup>
- Indonesia rejected a joint military exercise with China in the South China Sea, saying it would not conduct military exercises in the area with any country to preserve regional stability.
  - » In 2015, the head of the Indonesian armed forces, Nurmantyo, announced that Indonesia would reject participating in a joint exercise with China in the South China Sea.<sup>144</sup>
  - » Nurmantyo stated that this rejection applied to all countries that wish to hold joint military activities in the sea to maintain stability in the region.<sup>145</sup>
- China has reportedly been interested in establishing military logistics facilities in Indonesia, but there is limited reporting as to whether there is continued interest.
  - » The 2023 China Military Power Report by the U.S. Defense Department found that China had probably considered potential military logistics facilities in Indonesia.<sup>146</sup>
  - » There is limited open-source reporting available as to whether there is continued interest.
- Chinese influence via this instrument is expected to remain steady over the next three years. Military exercises are likely to remain few and sporadic, with tensions still present in the relationship.



#### M2: Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements

#### Current Influence: Very Low Projected Influence: Steady

- China has consistently attended multilateral naval exercises hosted by Indonesia, but the sheer number of participants involved is likely to dilute any potential influence gains for China.
  - » In 2014,<sup>147</sup> 2016,<sup>148</sup> 2018,<sup>149</sup> and 2023,<sup>150</sup> China participated in the biennial Multilateral Naval Exercise KOMODO (MNEK) hosted by the Indonesian Navy.
- China has conducted joint maritime exercises with ASEAN, with Indonesia as a participant or observer, though these exercises are focused largely on developing cooperation and establishing trust.
  - » In 2018, ASEAN conducted its first joint maritime exercise with a single country, China, aimed at developing cooperation and maritime security.<sup>151</sup>
  - » In 2019, China and ASEAN held a joint maritime exercise to foster cooperation and trust; Indonesia was an observer state.<sup>152</sup>
  - » The focus of these exercises is centered on establishing cooperation and building trust, making it unlikely that China can wield significant military influence.
- Chinese influence via this instrument is expected to remain steady over the next three years. While China will likely continue to participate in Indonesia's MNEK and multilateral ASEAN exercises, the size and focus of these exercises are expected to result in minimal gains in Chinese military influence.

#### M3: Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements

#### Current Influence: Very Low

Projected Influence: Steady

- Indonesia and China elevated their relationship to a Comprehensive Strategic Partnership, but the focus has largely been centered on economic collaboration.
  - » In 2013, Indonesia and China elevated their relationship to a Comprehensive Strategic Partnership after President Xi's visit to Jakarta.<sup>153</sup>
  - » However, much of the conversation surrounding their Comprehensive Strategic Partnership is focused on economic and investment cooperation, with limited references to defense collaboration.<sup>154, 155</sup>
- Chinese influence via this instrument is expected to remain steady over the next three years. References to China and Indonesia's Comprehensive Strategic Partnership are focused primarily on furthering economic cooperation, making a significant shift in defense collaboration unlikely.

### **E - Economic Instruments**

China's use of economic instruments to gain military influence in Indonesia is significant but lopsided in its focus. Although China is the seventh-largest arms supplier in Indonesia, it is dwarfed by the total share from the United States and its allies. China and Indonesia have only made references to potential joint production and technology sharing and nothing has materialized from a previous partnership. However, Chinese firms have developed strong roots in the infrastructure, energy, and mining sectors, investing billions and controlling significant market share.



#### E1: Arms Transfers

#### Current Influence: Low

#### **Projected Influence: Steady**

- Since 2012, China has been Indonesia's seventh largest arms supplier and has provided UAVs, munitions, and weapon systems.<sup>156</sup> However, China's share of arms transfers is relatively small compared to that held by the United States and its allies.
  - » Indonesia has bought the Chinese UAV CH-4B, the mixed attack-and-reconnaissance variant of the CH-4,<sup>157</sup> and has purchased 20 units each of the air-to-surface AR-1 and AR-2 missiles to arm it.<sup>158</sup>
  - » From 2014 to 2017, Indonesia acquired two units of naval guns from China, the Type-825 30-mm and ten units of NG-18 30-mm, to modernize its warships.<sup>159</sup>
  - » Indonesia has also acquired four units of Type-90 122-mm artillery and four units of the GDF 35-mm anti-aircraft gun and its sensors.<sup>160</sup>
  - » Since 2012, China has accounted for 5.4 percent of Indonesia's total import of arms.<sup>161</sup> On the other hand, the United States and its allies (South Korea, the UK, France, Germany, and the Netherlands) make up nearly 72 percent of total imports.<sup>162</sup>
- In January 2024, Indonesia reportedly expressed interest in acquiring the Chinese coastal defense missile system, the YJ-12E.<sup>163</sup> However, there is limited reporting on the status of Indonesia's interest in the missile system.
- Chinese influence via this instrument is expected to remain steady, with Indonesia continuing to import Chinese arms at low levels.

#### E2: Technology-Sharing and Joint Production Agreements

Current Influence: Very Low Projected Influence: Steady

- China and Indonesia have discussed the possibility of joint production and technology sharing; however, there is limited evidence of any significant developments.<sup>164, 165</sup>
- Chinese influence via this instrument is expected to remain steady.



#### E3: Trade and Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors

- Current Influence: High Projected Influence: Increasing
- Indonesia and China's trade relationship is well developed, with China being the number one source of Indonesian imports and exports.
  - » According to 2021 data, Indonesia's exports to China amounted to nearly \$54 billion, with a partner share of a little over 23 percent.<sup>166</sup>
  - » Imports from China amounted to a little more than \$56 billion, with a partner share of nearly 29 percent.<sup>167</sup>
- Chinese companies have invested significantly in the Indonesian nickel industry, claiming a dominant position, with billions of dollars poured into developing the supply chain.
  - » The U.S. Defense Department has identified nickel as an important resource due to its use in the production of aerospace alloys, stainless steel, and lithium-ion batteries.<sup>168</sup>
  - » Indonesia's nickel production is the largest in the world, amounting to 50 percent of total production at the end of 2023.<sup>169</sup>
  - » Since Indonesia's extensive 2014 ban on nickel ore exports (later followed by a complete ban in 2020),<sup>170</sup> Chinese companies have invested billions in the Indonesian nickel industry.<sup>171</sup> The International Energy Agency puts investment from Chinese companies at \$30 billion.<sup>172</sup>
  - » Chinese companies such as Tsingshan Holding Group, Zhejiang Huayou Cobalt, and Ningbo Lygend are reported to have built over 90 percent of nickel smelters in Indonesia.<sup>173</sup>
- Significant attention has been drawn to Chinese infrastructure investment, with numerous projects planned and some having been completed.
  - » In October 2023, Indonesia launched the first high-speed railway in Southeast Asia, which runs from Jakarta to Bandung.<sup>174</sup> The project first broke ground in 2016 and has been primarily funded with \$7.3 billion from China.<sup>175</sup>
  - » An Indonesian official from the investment ministry reported that there are currently 9 projects ongoing in the infrastructure sector.<sup>176</sup>
  - » In 2024, then-President Widodo proposed that Chinese companies help develop a transport system in Indonesia's new capital, Nusantara.<sup>177</sup>

### • Coal dominates Indonesia's domestic energy production. Chinese companies have invested significant capital in the country's coal power plants and plan further development.

- » Indonesia's main energy sources, both imported and domestically produced, are coal and oil. Coal is the dominant source of energy production in Indonesia, comprising 67 percent of domestic production.<sup>178</sup>
- » Chinese companies have invested significant capital and hold controlling interests in multiple coal-powered plants in Indonesia.<sup>179, 180</sup> Reportedly, Chinese investments are involved in fourteen coal power plants in Indonesia, with dozens of new projects planned.<sup>181</sup>

- » Coal power plants provide much of the energy needed for Indonesia's growing nickel industry, which mainly uses Class 2 nickel, a type of nickel that is energy-intensive to process.<sup>182</sup>
- Chinese influence via this instrument is expected to increase. Chinese firms have developed strong roots across multiple sectors in Indonesia and are playing an important role in Indonesia's growth, which is expected to continue.

#### CONCLUSIONS

China's current M-DIME influence in Indonesia is assessed as Low. China's limited military influence is exercised primarily through select Diplomatic and Economic instruments. Chinese companies are heavily involved in Indonesia through trade and cooperation in strategic commodities and sectors (E3). Diplomatic engagements between heads of state and defense officials have established a close relationship, markedly different from decades past (D1). However, China has not found the same success in its defense relationship with Indonesia. Diplomatic engagements are frequent but primarily about economic issues. Joint production is nonexistent, and China holds a minor share in Indonesia's arms imports, which are dominated by the United States and its allies (E1 and E2). Despite some success by China in Indonesia's media environment and public opinion, there remains a deep-rooted anti-Chinese sentiment that has contributed to splintering relations in decades past (I1). This sentiment's significance is highlighted within the Indonesian armed forces, where an institutional legacy of anti-communism and mistrust of China remains prevalent.

China's projected M-DIME influence in Indonesia is assessed as Steady. Although its use of specific Informational and Economic instruments is expected to increase, China faces significant obstacles in increasing the use of other levers to expand its military influence in Indonesia. Indonesia provides a large market for Chinese ICT firms like Huawei and ZTE to grow, and Indonesian officials have appeared to be receptive toward cooperation with China in this domain (I2). Growing Chinese dominance in Indonesia's ICT, along with potential AI collaboration, could create technological dependencies, pose cybersecurity risks, and challenge U.S. technological leadership and market access. China is also likely to expand media collaboration following recent agreements with Indonesian outlets (I1). Expanded media cooperation could allow China to shape narratives favorably toward

Beijing and potentially against U.S. interests. Although opinion of China among Indonesians is positive, there remains a strong anti-Chinese sentiment in the Indonesian armed forces, which serves as a roadblock for China to significantly move forward its defense relationship with Indonesia. China's projected increase in economic influence could potentially restrict U.S. access to strategic resources critical for defense and energy transitions, particularly nickel, and solidify China's economic position in a key Southeast Asian nation (E3). However, China's ability to translate all these gains into broader military influence is expected to remain constrained by historical mistrust and ongoing tensions surrounding maritime claims near the Natuna Islands.

- REFERENCES
- CIA Factbook, "Indonesia." May 2024. https://www.cia. 1 gov/the-world-factbook/countries/indonesia/
- 2 CIA Factbook, "Indonesia."
- 3 Ibid.
- 4 Wikipedia, "Cabinet of Indonesia." 8 March 2025. https:// en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Cabinet\_of\_Indonesia.
- Wikipedia, "Cabinet of Indonesia." 8 March 2025. 5
- 6 Ibid.
- 7 Ibid.
- 8 SIPRI Military Expenditure Database, "SIPRI Milex," August 2023. https://milex.sipri.org/sipri
- "SIPRI Milex," SIPRI Military Expenditure Database. 9
- CIA Factbook, "Indonesia." 10
- Ibid. 11
- Rizal Sukma, "Indonesia-China Relations: The Politics of 12 Re-Engagement." Asian Survey 49, no. 4 (2009): 591-608. https://doi.org/10.1525/as.2009.49.4.591.
- Taomo Zhao, "Ambivalent Alliance: Chinese Policy 13 towards Indonesia, 1960–1965." The China Quarterly, no. 221 (2015): 208-28. http://www.jstor.org/ stable/24742008.
- Dewi Fortuna Anwar, "Indonesia-China Relations: 14 Coming Full Circle?" Chapter. In Southeast Asian Affairs 2019, edited by Daljit Singh and Malcolm Cook, 145-62. Southeast Asian Affairs. ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute, 2019.
- 15 "Indonesian Frustrations Seen Cause of Anti-Chinese Riots," The Toledo Blade, 23 May 1963.
- "Danger In Java Riots," The Age, 23 May 1963. 16
- "China Calls Indonesia 'Racist'," The Montreal Gazette, 17 15 May 1967. "Peking Aid to Indonesia Reported Cut," St. Joseph News-Press, 5 December 1965.
- 18 Taomo Zhao, "Ambivalent Alliance: Chinese Policy towards Indonesia, 1960-1965."
- "Rioters Attack Ethnic Chinese In Indonesia," The 19 New York Times, 24 April 1994, https://www.nytimes. com/1994/04/24/world/rioters-attack-ethnic-chinese-inindonesia.html
- Rizal Sukma, "Indonesia-China Relations: The Politics of 20 Re-Engagement."
- Ibid. 21
- 22 "China and Indonesia seal strategic pact," The New York Times, 26 April 2005, https://www.nytimes. com/2005/04/26/world/asia/china-and-indonesia-sealstrategic-pact.html.
- Evan A. Laksmana, "The underwhelming defence 23 ties between Indonesia and China," The International Institute for Strategic Studies, 3 May 2024, https://www. iiss.org/en/online-analysis/online-analysis/2024/05/theunderwhelming-defence-ties-between-indonesia-andchina/
- 24 Randy Fabi and Kanupriya Kapoor, "Indonesia's 'red scare' stokes unease over military's growing influence,"

Reuters, 18 May 2016, https://www.reuters.com/article/ world/asia-pacific/indonesias-red-scare-stokes-uneaseover-militarys-growing-influence-idUSKCN0Y9330/

- The White House, "National Security Strategy." 25
- The White House, "Indo-Pacific Strategy." 26
- 27 "Joint Statement from the Leaders of the United States and the Republic of Indonesia: Elevating Relations to a Comprehensive Strategic Partnership," The White House, 14 November 2023, https://www.whitehouse. gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/11/13/ joint-statement-from-the-leaders-of-the-united-statesand-the-republic-of-indonesia-elevating-relations-to-acomprehensive-strategic-partnership/.
- "United States and Indonesia Sign Defense Cooperation 28 Arrangement," U.S. Embassy in Indonesia, 17 November 2023, https://id.usembassy.gov/united-states-andindonesia-sign-defense-cooperation-arrangement/.
- "Indonesia, Boeing Sign Deal for Sale of F-15 Fighter 29 Jets," Reuters, 23 August 2023, https://www.reuters.com/ world/asia-pacific/indonesia-boeing-sign-deal-sale-f-15fighter-jets-2023-08-22/.
- 30 "Indonesia, Lockheed Martin Sign Deal for 24 Black Hawk Helicopters," Reuters, 23 August 2023, https:// www.reuters.com/business/aerospace-defense/ indonesia-lockheed-martin-sign-deal-24-black-hawkhelicopters-2023-08-23/.
- 31 "United States, Bakamla Open Maritime Training Center in Batam," The Jakarta Post, 11 February 2024, https:// www.thejakartapost.com/indonesia/2024/02/11/unitedstates-bakamla-open-maritime-training-center-in-batam. html.
- 32 Joseph Rachman "US-Indonesia Security Relations Flourish in a Changing Indo-Pacific," The Diplomat, 14 September 2023, https://thediplomat.com/2023/09/usindonesia-security-relations-flourish-in-a-changing-indopacific/.
- 33 The White House, "National Security Strategy."
- Evan A. Laksmana, "The underwhelming defence ties 34 between Indonesia and China."
- Tom Allard and Bernadette Christina Munthe, "Asserting 35 sovereignty, Indonesia renames part of South China Sea," Reuters, 14 July 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/ world/asserting-sovereignty-indonesia-renames-part-ofsouth-china-sea-idUSKBN19Z0XZ/
- "Indonesia rejects China's claims over South China Sea," 36 Reuters, 1 January 2020, https://www.reuters.com/ article/world/indonesia-rejects-chinas-claims-oversouth-china-sea-idUSKBN1Z01QY/
- 37 "Hu Jintao Meets with His Indonesian Counterpart Susilo Bambang Yudhoyono," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, 8 September 2012, https:// cc.bingj.com/cache.aspx?q=2012+susilo+bambang+yud hoyono+and+hu+jintao&d=4872821226689043&mkt=en-US&setlang=en-US&w=s3KPM3cqAOqn53fGEt2mfxO1vHY u0eld
- 38 "Indonesian President Susilo to Visit China," Embassy

of the People's Republic of China in Indonesia, 19 March 2012, https://id.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/ ztbd/25873/201203/t20120319\_2345559.htm

- 39 "President Xi Jinping Holds Talks with President Susilo Bambang Yudhoyono of Indonesia," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Indonesia, 16 October 2013, http://id.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/ ztbd/001288pyb/201310/t20131016\_2345428.htm
- 40 "Xi Jinping Meets with President Joko Widodo of Indonesia," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Indonesia, 9 November 2014, http://id.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/sgdt/201411/ t20141111\_2048544.htm
- 41 "Jokowi holds bilateral meeting with Chinese president Xi Jinping," Embassy of the Republic of Indonesia in Havana, the Republic of Cuba, 26 March 2015, https:// kemlu.go.id/havana/en/read/jokowi-holds-bilateralmeeting-with-chinese-president-xi-jinping/35/ information-sheet
- 42 "Xi Jinping Meets with President Joko Widodo of Indonesia," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Indonesia, 22 April 2015, http:// id.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/ztbd/ddrr22/201603/ t20160304\_2345359.htm
- 43 Ina Parlina, "Jokowi has fifth meeting with China's Xi," The Jakarta Post, 3 September 2016, https://www. thejakartapost.com/news/2016/09/03/jokowi-has-fifthmeeting-with-chinas-xi.html
- 44 "Xi Jinping Meets with President Joko Widodo of Indonesia," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of the Philippines, 14 May 2017, http://ph.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/chinew/201705/ t20170522\_1165105.htm
- 45 "China, Indonesia agree to promote bilateral cooperation," Ministry of Foreign Affairs The People's Republic of China, 17 November 2018, https://www. mfa.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/zy/jj/2018zt/xjpcxytjhzz/202406/ t20240606\_11380419.html
- 46 "Xi Jinping Meets with President Joko Widodo of Indonesia," Ministry of Foreign Affairs The People's Republic of China, 28 June 2019, https://www.mfa. gov.cn/mfa\_eng/zy/jj/2019zt/xjpcxesgjtfh/202406/ t20240606\_11379940.html
- 47 "President Xi Jinping Holds Talks with Indonesian President Joko Widodo," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the United States of America, 26 July 2022, http://us.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/zgyw/202207/ t20220726\_10728309.htm
- 48 "President Joko Widodo Holds Bilateral Meeting with President Xi Jinping," Ministry of Foreign Affairs Republic of Indonesia, 27 July 2023, https://www.kemlu.go.id/ beijing/en/news/25804/president-joko-widodo-holdsbilateral-meeting-with-president-xi-jinping
- 49 "Joint Statement on Deepening Comprehensive Strategic Cooperation between the People's Republic of China and the Republic of Indonesia, 18 October 2023, Beijing," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Indonesia,

18 October 2023, https://kemlu.go.id/portal/en/ read/5393/siaran\_pers/joint-statement-on-deepeningcomprehensive-strategic-cooperation-betweenthe-peoples-republic-of-china-and-the-republic-ofindonesia-18-october-2023-beijing

- 50 "President Prabowo and President Xi Jinping Agree to Strengthen Indonesia-China Strategic Partnership," Cabinet Secretariat of The Republic of Indonesia, 9 November 2024, https://setkab.go.id/en/presidentprabowo-and-president-xi-jinping-agree-to-strengthenindonesia-china-strategic-partnership/
- 51 "Xi Jinping Meets with President Joko Widodo of Indonesia," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Indonesia, 9 November 2014, http://id.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/sgdt/201411/ t20141111\_2048544.htm
- 52 Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of the Philippines, "Xi Jinping Meets with President Joko Widodo of Indonesia."
- 53 "Bertemu Menhan RRT, Menhan Prabowo Ungkapkan Apresiasi atas Peran Aktif dalam Peningkatan Kerja Sama Pertahanan Kedua Negara," Kementerian Pertahanan Republik Indonesia, 19 November 2022, https://www. kemhan.go.id/2022/11/19/bertemu-menhan-rrt-menhanprabowo-ungkapkan-apresiasi-atas-peran-aktif-dalampeningkatan-kerja-sama-pertahanan-kedua-negara.html
- 54 "Tutup Lawatan ke China, Menhan Prabowo Melakukan Kunjungan Kerja Kepada Menhan China," Kementerian Pertahanan Republik Indonesia, 3 April 2024, https:// www.kemhan.go.id/2024/04/03/tutup-lawatan-ke-chinamenhan-prabowo-melakukan-kunjungan-kerja-kepadamenhan-china.html
- 55 "Menhan Prabowo Bertemu Menhan China, Tegaskan Sikap Indonesia Pertahankan Asia Tenggara Sebagai Kawasan Damai," Kementerian Pertahanan Republik Indonesia, 11 June 2022, mhttps://www.kemhan. go.id/2022/06/11/menhan-prabowo-bertemu-menhanchina-tegaskan-sikap-indonesia-pertahankan-asiatenggara-sebagai-kawasan-damai.html
- 56 "Forum DICM ke 5 Kemhan SASTIND Tiongkok Kembangkan Kerjasama Teknologi Industri Pertahanan," Kementerian Pertahanan Republik Indonesia, 22 June 2016, https://www.kemhan.go.id/2016/06/22/forumdicm-ke-5-kemhan-sastind-tiongkok-kembangkankerjasama-teknologi-industri-pertahanan.html
- 57 "Indonesia dan Tiongkok Bahas Peningkatan Kerja sama Industri Pertahanan," Kementerian Pertahanan Republik Indonesia, 28 August 2018, https://www.kemhan. go.id/2018/08/28/indonesia-dan-tiongkok-bahaspeningkatan-kerja-sama-industri-pertahanan.html
- 58 "New Indonesia leader visits China, promises close ties," Reuters, 1 April 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/ asia-pacific/indonesian-president-elect-visits-china-afterdecade-close-ties-2024-04-01/
- 59 Evan A. Laksmana, "The underwhelming defence ties between Indonesia and China."
- 60 Ibid.

- 61 Leo Suryadinata, "Indonesian Policies toward the Chinese Minority under the New Order." Asian Survey 16, no. 8 (1976): 770–87. https://doi.org/10.2307/2643578.
- 62 "Pusdikbanmin Kodiklatal Resmi Buka Program KIBI dan KIBA Mandarin Tahun 2022.," Kodiklatal, 8 September 2022, https://kodiklatal.tnial.mil. id/?hal=ShowBerita&id=4075
- 63 "Serah Terima Hibah Fasilitas Pendidikan," Kementerian Pertahanan Republik Indonesia, 13 February 2015, https://www.kemhan.go.id/badiklat/2015/02/13/serahterima-hibah-fasilitas-pendidikan.html
- 64 "China Tawarkan Kursus Bahasa Manadarin Untuk TNI," Antara News, 28 July 2012, https://sulteng.antaranews. com/berita/2107/china-tawarkan-kursus-bahasamanadarin-untuk-tni
- 65 "Siswa Sesko TNI Pelajari Militer Tiongkok," Antara News, 2 June 2015, https://kalteng.antaranews.com/ berita/242063/siswa-sesko-tni-pelajari-militer-tiongkok
- 66 "About us," Indo Defence Expo & Forum, accessed 10 August 2024, https://indodefence.com/about-us/
- 67 "Indo Defence expo begins in Jakarta," Antara News, 2 November 2016, https://en.antaranews.com/ news/107525/indo-defence-expo-begins-in-jakarta
- 68 "Indo Defense 2022 concludes, looks ahead to 2024," The Jakarta Post, 7 November 2022, https://www. thejakartapost.com/paper/2022/11/07/indo-defense-2022-concludes-looks-ahead-to-2024.html
- 69 Yao Jianing, "Chinese naval ships make technical stop in Indonesia," China Military Online, 31 July 2018, http://eng.chinamil.com.cn/CHINA\_209163/Exchanges/ News\_209188/15990156.html
- Li Jiayao, "Chinese naval hospital ship Peace Ark to pay friendly visit to Indonesia," China Military Online, 1 November 2022, http://eng.chinamil.com.cn/ CHINA\_209163/TopStories\_209189/10196410.html
- 71 Jiang Chenglong, "Peace Ark hospital ship treats patients in Jakarta," China Daily, 16 November 2022, https://global.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202211/16/ WS63741e3ea310491754329ea0.html
- 72 Huang Panyue, "Chinese naval ship Qi Jiguang concludes goodwill visit to Indonesia," China Military Online, 21 September 2023, http://eng.chinamil.com.cn/BILINGUAL/ News\_209203/16253541.html
- 73 Huang Panyue, "Chinese naval ship Qi Jiguang visits Indonesia," Ministry of National Defense of the People's Republic of China, 18 September 2023, http://eng.mod. gov.cn/xb/News\_213114/TopStories/16252914.html
- 74 "Indonesia calls off salvage bid for KRI Nanggala submarine," BBC News, 2 June 2021, https://www.bbc. com/news/world-asia-57333269
- Puteranegara Batubara, "Trending Topic di Twitter, Warganet Berdoa KRI Nanggala 402 Segera Ditemukan," Okezone News, 22 April 2021, https://nasional.okezone. com/read/2021/04/22/337/2398840/trending-topicdi-twitter-warganet-berdoa-kri-nanggala-402-segeraditemukan

- 76 Dzirhan Mahadzir, "Chinese Navy to Help with Recovery of Indonesian Sub Wreck," U.S. Naval Institute, 4 May 2021, https://news.usni.org/2021/05/04/chinese-navy-tohelp-with-recovery-of-indonesian-sub-wreck
- 77 Kanupriya Kapoor and Jonathan Thatcher, "Indonesia military worries over Asia arms race, territorial tensions," Reuters, 3 April 2014, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-indonesia-military-idUSBREA320GD20140403/
- 78 Kanupriya Kapoor and Linda Sieg, "Indonesian president says China's main claim in South China Sea has no legal basis," Reuters, 23 March 2015, https://www. reuters.com/article/us-indonesia-china-southchinaseaidUSKBN0MJ04320150323/
- 79 Tia Asmara, "Indonesia Rejects Beijing's Offer for South China Sea Talks," Benar News, 5 June 2020, https:// www.benarnews.org/english/news/indonesian/nonegotiation-06052020155450.html
- 80 Edna Tarigan, "Indonesian patrol confronts Chinese ship in economic zone," Associated Press, 15 September 2020, https://apnews.com/article/ c04e58852bdc523b82369a85d26578e7
- 81 Joe Cochrane, "China's Coast Guard Rams Fishing Boat to Free It From Indonesian Authorities," The New York Times, 21 March 2016, https://www.nytimes. com/2016/03/22/world/asia/indonesia-south-china-seafishing-boat.html
- 82 "Metro TV Jalin Kerja Sama dengan China Media Group," Metro TV, 15 November 2023, https://www.metrotvnews. com/play/kj2CnagW-metro-tv-jalin-kerja-sama-denganchina-media-group
- 83 Guo Rong, "China Daily Multimedia and Indonesia's Antara to increase media cooperation," China Daily, 22 November 2023, https://www.chinadaily.com. cn/a/202311/22/WS655dcb0ea31090682a5ef8ba.html
- 84 Guo Rong, "China Daily Multimedia and Indonesia's Antara to increase media cooperation."
- 85 "Metro TV-Antara-Xinhua Jalin Kerja Sama," Media Indonesia, 21 June 2019, https://mediaindonesia.com/ humaniora/242433/metro-tv-antara-xinhua-jalin-kerjasama
- 86 Eko Wahyudi and Kodrat Setiawan, "Xinhua Gandeng Antara untuk Gaet Pembaca Indonesia," Tempo, 17 December 2019, https://bisnis.tempo.co/read/1284679/ xinhua-gandeng-antara-untuk-gaet-pembaca-indonesia
- 87 "US betrays all its ugliness with its attacks on Huawei: China Daily editorial," The Jakarta Post, 21 May 2019, https://www.thejakartapost.com/academia/2019/05/21/ us-betrays-all-its-ugliness-with-its-attacks-on-huaweichina-daily-editorial.html
- 88 Devianti Faridz, "China Expands Media Influence in Indonesia," Voice of America, 6 February 2024, https:// www.voanews.com/a/china-expands-media-influence-inindonesia/7473675.html

- 89 Xie Feng, "G20 Hangzhou Summit: Toward an inclusive world economy," The Jakarta Post, 26 August 2016, https://www.thejakartapost.com/academia/2016/08/26/ g20-hangzhou-summit-toward-an-inclusive-worldeconomy.html
- 90 Zhou Kan, "Inisiatif Keamanan Global: Solusi China untuk Keamanan Bersama," Kompas, 6 March 2023, https://www.kompas.id/baca/opini/2023/03/05/ inisiatif-keamanan-global-solusi-china-untuk-keamananbersama
- 91 Zhou Kan, "Wherefore the accusation of China's 'overcapacity'?," The Jakarta Post, 7 June 2024, https:// www.thejakartapost.com/opinion/2024/06/07/whereforethe-accusation-of-chinas-overcapacity.html
- 92 Xiao Qian, "[INSIGHT] Understanding China objectively and accurately," The Jakarta Post, 26 February 2021, https://www.thejakartapost.com/paper/2021/02/25/ insight-understanding-china-objectively-and-accurately. html
- 93 Lu Kang, "China, Indonesia open a new chapter of building a community with a shared future," The Jakarta Post, 15 May 2024, https://www.thejakartapost.com/ opinion/2024/05/15/china-indonesia-open-a-newchapter-of-building-a-community-with-a-shared-future. html
- 94 Xiao Qian, "Jointly build closer community with shared future," The Jakarta Post, 7 December 2020, https://www. thejakartapost.com/paper/2020/12/07/jointly-buildcloser-community-with-shared-future.html
- 95 "Ambassador Lu Kang's Interview with Medcom.id," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Indonesia, 30 May 2022, http://id.china-embassy.gov. cn/eng/sgdt/202205/t20220530\_10694384.htm
- 96 "Ambassador Lu Kang's Exclusive Interview with TVRI's Talking Point Program," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Indonesia, 10 August 2022, http://id.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/sgdt/202208/ t20220810\_10740213.htm
- 97 "Ambassador Xie Feng Interviewed by the Forbes Indonesia," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Indonesia, 17 February 2017, http://id.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/sgdt/201702/ t20170217\_2048821.htm
- 98 "Chinese Ambassador Liu Jianchao receives interview with MNC Economic Channel: Sino-Indonesian trade and investment cooperation promising," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Indonesia, 24 April 2013, http://id.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/ sgdt/201304/t20130424\_2048408.htm
- 99 "TRANSCRIPT OF AMBASSADOR LU KANG'S INTERVIEW WITH KUMPARAN ON THE TAIWAN QUESTION," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Indonesia, 13 August 2022, http://id.china-embassy.gov. cn/eng/sgdt/202208/t20220813\_10742851.htm
- 100 "Transcript of Ambassador Lu Kang's Interview with Metro TV on US House Speaker Nancy Pelosi's Visit to China's Taiwan," Embassy of the People's Republic

of China in the Republic of Indonesia, 5 August 2022, http://id.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/sgdt/202208/ t20220805\_10736035.htm

- 101 Laura Silver, Christine Huang and Laura Clancy, "1. Views of China," Pew Research Center, 27 July 2023, https:// www.pewresearch.org/global/2023/07/27/views-ofchina/
- 102 Sharon Seah et al., "The State of Southeast Asia 2024," ISEAS Yusof Ishak Institute, 2 April 2024, https://www. iseas.edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/2024/03/The-State-of-SEA-2024.pdf
- 103 Sharon Seah et al., "The State of Southeast Asia 2024."
- 104 Burhanuddin Muhtadi, Hui Yew-Foong and Siwage Dharma Negara, "THE INDONESIA NATIONAL SURVEY PROJECT 2022," ISEAS Yusof Ishak Institute, 2023, https://www.iseas.edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/ TRS3\_23.pdf
- 105 Zaki Rif'an, "Prabowo Disebut Ingin Belajar dari Partai Komunis, Loyalis Ganjar: Ini Perlu Penjelasan Serius," Fajar, 3 April 2024, https://fajar.co.id/2024/04/03/ prabowo-disebut-ingin-belajar-dari-partai-komunisloyalis-ganjar-ini-perlu-penjelasan-serius/
- 106 Tim Cek Fakta, "[HOAKS] Ganjar Pranowo Disiapkan Jadi Presiden oleh PKI," Kompas, 17 November 2023, https://www.kompas.com/cekfakta/ read/2023/11/17/174500082/-hoaks-ganjar-pranowodisiapkan-jadi-presiden-oleh-pki?page=all
- 107 Johannes Nugroho, "The danger of anti-Chinese sentiment in Indonesia's election campaign," The Interpreter, 22 May 2023, https://www.lowyinstitute. org/the-interpreter/danger-anti-chinese-sentimentindonesia-s-election-campaign
- 108 Kornelius Purba, "Stop using communist slander against presidential candidates," The Jakarta Post, 17 September 2023, https://www.thejakartapost.com/ opinion/2023/09/17/stop-using-communist-slanderagainst-presidential-candidates.html
- 109 The 1965 coup, blamed on the Communist Party of Indonesia (PKI) saw the rise of General Suharto whose rule led to the banning of PKI, crackdown on communist elements, and restriction of Chinese culture and language.
- 110 Heyder Affan, "Purnawirawan TNI pastikan gelar simposium 'anti-PKI'," BBC News, 31 May 2016, https://www.bbc.com/indonesia/berita\_ indonesia/2016/05/160530\_indonesia\_simposium\_ antipki
- 111 Bisma Alief, "Datangi Simposium, Menhan: Wajar Tentara Marah dengan Ancaman PKI," Detik News, 2 June 2016, https://news.detik.com/berita/d-3223531/datangisimposium-menhan-wajar-tentara-marah-denganancaman-pki
- 112 "Gatot Nurmantyo: Sudah Ada Penyusupan paham Komunis di Tubuh TNI," Detik News, 27 September 2021, https://news.detik.com/berita/d-5741750/gatotnurmantyo-sudah-ada-penyusupan-paham-komunis-ditubuh-tni

- 113 "Gatot Nurmantyo menyebut TNI 'disusupi PKI': Perdebatan usang yang harus ditertibkan, kata pengamat," BBC News, 29 September 2021, https://www. bbc.com/indonesia/indonesia-58723170
- Gisela Swaragita, "TNI denies communist agenda behind Soeharto statue removal," The Jakarta Post, 30 September 2021, https://www.thejakartapost.com/ news/2021/09/30/tni-denies-communist-agenda-behindsoeharto-statue-removal.html
- 115 Arie Firdaus, "Indonesian military chief calls for descendants of communists to join armed forces," Benar News, 31 March 2022, https://www. benarnews.org/english/news/indonesian/militarychanges-03312022161049.html
- 116 Fajar Pebrianto and Febriyan, "Ini Alasan Andika Perkasa Perbolehkan Keturunan PKI Jadi Anggota TNI," Tempo, 31 March 2022, https://nasional.tempo.co/read/1576917/ ini-alasan-andika-perkasa-perbolehkan-keturunan-pkijadi-anggota-tni
- 117 "Andika Perkasa Yakin 1.000 Persen PKI Tak Akan Bangkit Lagi," CNN Indonesia, 11 July 2023, https://www. cnnindonesia.com/nasional/20230707172225-32-970842/ andika-perkasa-yakin-1000-persen-pki-tak-akan-bangkitlagi
- 118 Fanny Potkin, "Exclusive: ByteDance censored anti-China content in Indonesia until mid-2020 - sources," Reuters, 14 August 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usatiktok-indonesia-exclusive-idUSKCN2591ML/
- 119 Fanny Potkin, "Exclusive: ByteDance censored."
- 120 Ibid.
- 121 Gatra Priyandita, Dirk van der Kley and Benjamin Herscovitch, "Localization and China's Tech Success in Indonesia," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 11 July 2022, https://carnegieendowment.org/ research/2022/07/localization-and-chinas-tech-successin-indonesia?lang=en
- 122 "Indonesia open to 5G cooperation: Minister," Antara News, 1 September 2023, https://en.antaranews.com/ news/292611/indonesia-open-to-5g-cooperation-minister
- 123 Ratri Adityarani, "China's Huawei Opens Technology Training Center in Indonesia," Tech In Asia, 12 April 2011, https://www.techinasia.com/china-huawei-openstechnology-training-center-in-indonesia
- 124 "Dukung Pengembangan Teknologi Tanah Air, ZTE Dirikan Public Training Center di Indonesia," Kompas, 24 June 2021, https://biz.kompas.com/ read/2021/06/24/142410328/dukung-pengembanganteknologi-tanah-air-zte-dirikan-public-training-center-di
- 125 "Huawei brings digital economy-based training and wealth to State colleges," China Daily, 15 May 2017, https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/kindle/2017-05/15/ content\_29351263.htm
- 126 "Huawei Seeds for the Future 2021 Readies Digital Talents for Future of Work," Jakarta Globe, 9 November 2021, https://jakartaglobe.id/special-updates/huaweiseeds-for-the-future-2021-readies-digital-talents-forfuture-of-work

- 127 Yudha Pratomo and Oik Yusuf, "BSSN dan Huawei Kerja Sama Kembangkan SDM untuk Keamanan Siber," Kompas, 29 October 2019, https://tekno.kompas.com/ read/2019/10/29/15460047/bssn-dan-huawei-kerjasama-kembangkan-sdm-untuk-keamanan-siber
- 128 "Huawei Strengthens Contribution and Cooperation in Indonesia Cyber Security," Huawei, 28 September 2021, https://www.huawei.com/en/news/2021/9/tripartitecooperation-agreement-indonesia-cyber-security
- 129 Koya Jibiki and Takashi Kawakami, "Huawei's 5G deal with Indonesia spearheads Southeast Asia push," Nikkei Asia, 2 December 2020, https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/ Huawei-crackdown/Huawei-s-5G-deal-with-Indonesiaspearheads-Southeast-Asia-push
- 130 Laila Afifa and Dewi Elvi Muthiariny, "Indonesia and China Step Up Cooperation in AI," Tempo, 6 February 2024, https://en.tempo.co/read/1830530/indonesia-andchina-step-up-cooperation-in-ai
- 131 "Indonesia invites China to collaborate for AI development investment," Antara News, 28 May 2024, https://en.antaranews.com/news/314565/indonesiainvites-china-to-collaborate-for-ai-developmentinvestment
- 132 "Chinese, Indonesian firms sign contract on satellite purchase package," Xinhua, 17 May 2017, http://www. xinhuanet.com//english/2017-05/17/c\_136292485.htm
- 133 Devianti Faridz, "Indonesia aims to build cutting-edge spaceport but faces obstacles," Voice of America, 27 June 2024, https://www.voanews.com/a/indonesiaaims-to-build-cutting-edge-spaceport-but-facesobstacles/7676091.html
- 134 "China's launch mission on Palapa-N1 satellite fails," Xinhua, 9 April 2020, http://www.xinhuanet.com/ english/2020-04/09/c\_138962095.htm
- 135 Caleb Henry, "Long March 3B carrying commercial Indonesian satellite fails," Space News, 9 April 2020, https://spacenews.com/long-march-3b-carryingcommercial-indonesian-satellite-fails/
- 136 Steffano Sulaiman, Devjyot Ghoshal and Joe Brock, "How Elon Musk's SpaceX was boosted in Indonesia by a Chinese rocket failure," Reuters, 20 February 2024, https://www.reuters.com/technology/space/howchinese-rocket-failure-boosted-elon-musks-spacexindonesia-2024-02-20/
- 137 "Joint Statement on Strengthening Comprehensive Strategic Partnership between the People's Republic of China and The Republic of Indonesia," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Indonesia, 27 March 2015, http://id.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/ zgyyn/zywx/201503/t20150327\_2346362.htm
- 138 "BNPT RI dan Kementerian Keamanan Publik Tiongkok Teken Mou Penanggulangan Terorisme," Badan Nasional Penanggulangan Terorisme, 1 November 2023, https:// www.bnpt.go.id/bnpt-ri-dan-kementerian-keamananpublik-tiongkok-teken-mou-penanggulangan-terorisme
- 139 "90 Prajurit Kopassus Dan PLA Berhasil Lumpuhkan Teroris Di China," Tentara Nasional Indonesia, 16 July

2012, https://tni.mil.id/view-38370-90-prajurit-kopassusdan-pla-berhasil-lumpuhkan-teroris-di-china.html

- 140 "Latihan Bersama TNI dan Tentara Pembebasan Rakyat Cina," Tentara Nasional Indonesia, 7 November 2013, https://tni.mil.id/view-55600-latihan-bersama-tni-dantentara-pembebasan-rakyat-cina.html
- 141 "UPACARA PEMBUKAAN LATIHAN BERSAMA TNI DAN PEOPLEâ€<sup>™</sup>S LIBERATION ARMY AIR FORCE (PLA-AF)," Komando Pasukan Gerak Cepat, 28 October 2014, https:// kopasgat.tni-au.mil.id/en/berita/upacara-pembukaanlatihan-bersama-tni-dan-people---s-liberation-army-airforce--pla-af-
- 142 Frega Wenas Inkiriwang, "'Garuda Shield' vs 'Sharp Knife'."
- 143 "Indonesia-China gelar latihan militer di dekat Jakarta," Antara News, 10 May 2021, https://www.antaranews.com/ berita/2148886/indonesia-china-gelar-latihan-militer-didekat-jakarta
- 144 "Diajak China Latihan Militer di Laut China Selatan, Ini Tanggapan Panglima TNI," Kompas, 19 October 2015, https://nasional.kompas.com/ read/2015/10/19/16450541/Diajak.China.Latihan.Militer. di.Laut.China.Selatan.Ini.Tanggapan.Panglima.TNI
- 145 Kompas, "Diajak China Latihan Militer di Laut China Selatan, Ini Tanggapan Panglima TNI,"
- 146 "Military and Security Developments Involving The People's Republic of China," U.S. Department of Defense, 2023, https://media.defense.gov/2023/ Oct/19/2003323409/-1/-1/1/2023-MILITARY-AND-SECURITY-DEVELOPMENTS-INVOLVING-THE-PEOPLES-REPUBLIC-OF-CHINA.PDF
- 147 "40 Indonesian military vessels to join Komodo naval excercise," Antara News, 6 January, 2014, https:// en.antaranews.com/news/92089/40-indonesian-militaryvessels-to-join-komodo-naval-excercise
- 148 "Diikuti Angkatan Laut 35 Negara, Komodo 2016 di Padang Libatkan 49 Kapal Perang," Sekretariat Kabinet Republik Indonesia, 12 April 2016, https://setkab.go.id/ diikuti-angkatan-laut-35-negara-komodo-2016-dipadang-libatkan-49-kapal-perang/
- 149 Yao Jianing, "Chinese naval ships arrive in Indonesia for Komodo Exercise 2018," Ministry of National Defense of the People's Republic of China, 4 May 2018, http://eng. mod.gov.cn/xb/MilitaryServices/News\_213106/15921647. html
- 150 Chen Zhuo, "Chinese naval ships to participate in KOMODO-2023 multinational joint maritime exercise in Indonesia," Ministry of National Defense of the People's Republic of China, 31 May 2023, http://eng.mod.gov.cn/ xb/News\_213114/TopStories/16227607.html
- 151 Li Wenfang, "China, ASEAN begin joint naval drill," China Daily, 23 October 2018, https://www.chinadaily.com. cn/a/201810/23/WS5bce80d7a310eff303283f68.html
- 152 Wang Kai, "Opening Ceremony of China-ASEAN "Joint Maritime Drill 2019" Held in Qingdao," Ministry of National Defense of the People's Republic of China, 26 April 2019, http://eng.mod.gov.cn/xb/News\_213114/

TopStories/4840526.html

- 153 "President Xi Jinping and President Susilo Bambang Yudhoyono of Indonesia Attend the Indonesia-China Business Luncheon, Encourageing Entrepreneurs of the Two Countries to Join Hands Creating Better Future for China-Indonesia Economic and Trade Cooperation," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Indonesia, 16 October 2013, http://id.china-embassy. gov.cn/eng/ztbd/001288pyb/201310/t20131016\_2345439. htm
- 154 Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Indonesia, "President Xi Jinping and President Susilo Bambang Yudhoyono."
- 155 Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Indonesia," Joint Statement on Strengthening Comprehensive Strategic Partnership."
- 156 Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, "SIPRI Military Expenditure Database," accessed 4 August 2024, https://milex.sipri.org/sipri.
- 157 "CH-4B (CH-4B Rainbow) Chinese Unmanned Aerial Vehicle (UAV)," ODIN, accessed 2 August 2024 https://odin. tradoc.army.mil/WEG/Asset/CH-4B\_(CH-4B\_Rainbow)\_ Chinese\_Unmanned\_Aerial\_Vehicle\_(UAV)
- 158 Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, "SIPRI Military Expenditure Database."
- 159 Ibid.
- 160 Ibid.
- 161 Ibid.
- 162 Ibid.
- 163 "Indonesia shows interest to acquire Chinese YJ-12E coastal defense missile system," Asia Pacific Defense Journal, 8 January, 2024, https://www. asiapacificdefensejournal.com/2024/01/indonesiashows-interest-to-acquire.html
- 164 "Indonesia's Prabowo, China's Dong Jun discuss defense cooperation," Antara News, 3 April 2024, https:// en.antaranews.com/news/309951/indonesias-prabowochinas-dong-jun-discusse-defense-cooperation
- 165 Evan A. Laksmana, "The underwhelming defence ties between Indonesia and China."
- 166 "Indonesia Trade," World Integrated Trade Solution, accessed 7 August 2024, https://wits.worldbank.org/ countrysnapshot/en/IDN/textview
- 167 World Integrated Trade Solution, "Indonesia Trade,"
- "Department of Defense Enters an Agreement to Strengthen the U.S. Supply Chain for Nickel Production,"
  U.S. Department of Defense, 12 September 2023, https://www.defense.gov/News/Releases/Release/ Article/3522652/department-of-defense-enters-anagreement-to-strengthen-the-us-supply-chain-for/

- 169 "Mineral Commodity Summaries 2024," U.S. Geological Survey, January, 2024, https://pubs.usgs.gov/periodicals/ mcs2024/mcs2024-nickel.pdf
- 170 "Prohibition of the export of nickel ore," International Energy Agency, 12 December 2023, https://www.iea.org/ policies/16084-prohibition-of-the-export-of-nickel-ore
- Hellena Souisa, Kai Feng and Sally Brooks, "Chinese companies are investing billions in Indonesia's nickel industry but working conditions can be deadly," ABC News, 4 November 2023, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2023-11-05/chinese-companies-invest-billions-in-indonesias-nickel-industry/103013262
- 172 "Reliable supply of minerals," International Energy Agency, accessed 9 August 2024, https://www.iea.org/ reports/the-role-of-critical-minerals-in-clean-energytransitions/reliable-supply-of-minerals
- 173 Resty Woro Yuniar, "Is Indonesia limiting Chinese nickel investments to gain US trade benefits?," South China Morning Post, 2 August 2024, https://www.scmp.com/ week-asia/economics/article/3272838/indonesialimiting-chinese-nickel-investments-gain-us-tradebenefits
- 174 Achmad Ibrahim and Niniek Karmini, "Indonesian president launches Southeast Asia's first high-speed railway, funded by China," Associated Press, 2 October 2023, https://apnews.com/article/indonesia-china-highspeed-railway-jakarta-bandung-3f1e4b5be6a83a0b0f549 81c2e93be60
- 175 Achmad Ibrahim and Niniek Karmini, "Indonesian president launches Southeast Asia's first,"

- 176 Jessica G. Soehandoko, "Foreign investment: 81 projects 'tendered' to China," PwC, 15 May 2024, https://www. pwc.com/id/en/media-centre/infrastructure-news/may-2024/81-projects-tendered-to-china.html
- 177 Nana Shibata and Ismi Damayanti, "Jokowi asks China to help build new capital's transport system," Nikkei Asia, 18 April 2024, https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/Internationalrelations/Jokowi-asks-China-to-help-build-new-capital-stransport-system
- 178 International Energy Agency, "Indonesia."
- 179 "PLTU Sumsel-8 beroperasi komersial penuhi kebutuhan listrik Sumatera," Antara News, 2 November 2023, https:// www.antaranews.com/berita/3804324/pltu-sumsel-8beroperasi-komersial-penuhi-kebutuhan-listrik-sumatera
- 180 Agust Supriadi, "Pembiayaan Tuntas, China Shenhua & PJB Eksekusi PLTU Jawa 7," CNN Indonesia, 17 October 2016, https://www.cnnindonesia.com/ekono mi/20160905171504-85-156240/pembiayaan-tuntaschina-shenhua-pjb-eksekusi-pltu-jawa-7
- 181 Betty Herlina, "Chinese-Financed Coal Power Plants Making Life Very Difficult for Indonesia's Coastal Communities," China Global South Project, 22 June 2023, https://chinaglobalsouth.com/analysis/chinesefinanced-coal-power-plants-making-life-very-difficult-forindonesias-coastal-communities/
- 182 Megha Mandavia, "Indonesia's Batter Success Runs on China and Coal," The Wall Street Journal, 20 October 2022, https://www.wsj.com/amp/articles/indonesiasbattery-success-runs-on-china-and-coal-11666269897

#### Authors

a. **Mr. Lucas Winter** is Senior Analyst, Middle East/North Africa, at the Foreign Military Studies Office. He holds an M.A. in International Relations from Johns Hopkins SAIS and was an Arabic Language Flagship Fellow in Damascus, Syria in 2006-2007.

b. **Dr. Jason Warner** is Director of Research and Senior Analyst, Africa and Terrorism/Transnational Crime, at the Foreign Military Studies Office. He is the author of two books, and dozens of peer-reviewed articles and reports on African security and international affairs. He holds a Ph.D. from Harvard in African Studies.

c. **Awais Hanif** is a Research Fellow at the U.S. Army's Foreign Military Studies Office. He is currently pursuing a M.A. in International Relations at Johns Hopkins SAIS, where he focuses on Indo-Pacific security issues. He has held positions at the State Department, U.S. House of Representatives, and U.S. Senate.

**The Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO)** U.S. Army Training and Doctrine Command (TRADOC G-2) Ft. Leavenworth, KS 66027

#### HTTPS://FMSO.TRADOC.ARMY.MIL

The Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO) at Fort Leavenworth, Kansas, is part of the US Army Training and Doctrine Command G-2, whose mission is to understand, describe, assess and deliver the conditions of the operational environment. For over 30 years, FMSO has conducted open-source research on foreign perspectives of the operational environment, emphasizing those topics that are understudied or unconsidered. FMSO's products are integral to critical thinking in the Army's leadership, analytic communities, and military education, and wherever there is a professional interest in what "they think they think."